DELAWARE COMMISSION OF VETERANS AFFAIRS

MEETING MINUTES

FEBRUARY 22, 2005
Members Present: Thompson, Carroll, Ennis, Harden, Kitson, Magner, Morris, Spitzfaden and Webb

Members Excused: Lardizzone, Newstadt, Phillips, Timberman and Wasson
Staff Present: Davila

Guests: Al Carter (SOS), Paul Spera (Department of Veterans Affairs Regional Veterans Liaison), Bill Holloway (BHH Architects), Jack Houck (DELVETS), Ed Moczulski (LP Lo-DEL), Tom Daws and Ralph Hoag (VVA), William McMullen (Air Force Sergeants Association), John Endres and Don White (American Legion), Carol Jones and Hazel Meegan (MOPH UNIT 1787), John Jones (MOPH CH 1787), Stanley Slusark and Mike Lovett (MOPH CH 1999), John Navitsky and Richard Foster (AMVETS POST 100), James Hooper, and John Hallopian
The meeting opened with the Pledge of Allegiance to our Nations Flag.

Vice-Chairman Thompson reported that a letter with a copy of the Attorney General’s report will be sent to everyone and he will send a letter for consideration of Vice-Chairman.
Mr. Spera reported he attended the American Legion meeting and met with the top manager of Milford. The new Secretary, Jim Nicholson is in and working, and the new budget is out and he feels it is sufficient as presented. The annual $250 enrollment fee and the $15 co-pay for categories 7 & 8 will be considered this year by both the House and Senate. There has been a change in the formula for per diem for Veterans Homes; there was a proposal to provide per diem for only veterans in categories 1 through 3 and a subsection of category 4, which is a catastrophically disabled veteran. That would affect those States that already have established Homes because they already have veterans in other categories. 
Mr. Daws reported that the VVA State Council President, Robert Corsa, had to step down due to heath reasons and Ralph Hoag has taken over.
Commissioner Morris reported the American Legion will have a rally on March 10, 2005, at 7:00 PM in front of Legislative Hall to support the troops. 
MOTION BY CARROLL TO ACCEPT JANUARY COMMISSION MEETING MINUTES, SECONDED BY KITSON, MOTION CARRIED.

COMMITTEE REPORTS

CEMETERY COMMITTEE

Commissioner Harden presented an application request for two burial plots at the Bear Cemetery from a retired Air Force veteran who is not a Delaware resident, but worked and paid taxes in Delaware for 31 years. 
MOTION BY MORRIS TO DENY REQUEST, SECONDED BY HARDEN, MOTION CARRIED.

Commissioner Harden also requested that there be a meeting held for the New Castle County Cemetery Committee. Vice-Chairman Thompson reported that the Sussex County Cemetery had a Family Advisory Committee meeting on February 15, 2005.  Mr. Jones discussed some modifications he has planned for the Sussex County Cemetery and the family advisory group fully supports him.  He also reported that he spoke to Secretary Smith Windsor and she does not feel that Health and Social Services will get possession of the Home, but is not sure if the Commission will or some other organization. 
COMMEMORATIVE AFFAIRS

No report.

FINANCE AND LOGISTICS

No report.

HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES

Commissioner Carroll reported that a Veterans Home subcommittee has been formed and will meet to review the admission criteria. He also discussed aspects of a sign that will be placed in front of the site where the Home will be built and adjustments that were made to the entrance road.  Vice-Chairman Thompson reported that the Steering Committee will be interviewing two different construction companies, which have their own architects. Both are very close and both are acceptable based on the information given. He also commented that he planned to continue doing research, maybe even visiting sites in Delaware that they have constructed and getting some feedback. Thursday, they will be conducting interviews with the two construction companies and making a final selection. He commented that there is a separate architect firm that is being paid separately to keep us informed. Both construction companies guarantee that they will have the Home ready for occupancy by January 2007. Commissioner Carroll questioned if the plans developed by the current architect will be adapted by the architect from the construction company and Vice-Chairman Thompson felt that if not, it would be close to it. Commissioner Morris reported that one of the ladies from the Family Advisory Cemetery Committee was on a lower Delaware radio talk show and told the people of Sussex County that they should contact their legislators about the control of the Veterans Home. 
LEGISLATIVE AFFAIRS

Commissioner Morris had previously asked that the Commission request a meeting with the Joint Legislative Committee on Veterans Affairs and they may be meeting on April 19, 2005.  He also reported that the National Commander for the American Legion has an appointment scheduled with the Lt. Governor, and is supposed to meet with the Joint Legislative Committee on Veterans Affairs on March 11, 2005. 
PERSONNEL
Vice-Chairman Thompson reported that Mr. Davila was asked to speak at the Finance Committee hearing. Mr. Davila told them we need a third Service Officer, and there is a good chance we may get that.
GROUNDBREAKING & DEDICATION
Commissioner Morris reported that they are still waiting for a date to be determined for the groundbreaking ceremony.  Commissioner Carroll reported there is a Milford City Council hearing on February 28, 2005, 7:00 PM, to review the final zoning changes. 
MONUMENTS & MEMORIALS
No report.
ORGANIZATIONAL REPORTS

Spitzfaden (MOAA) – Reported that at recent meetings, he mentioned that the Commission wanted to be in control of the Veterans Home, and members in attendance guaranteed that they would call the politicians and talk it up.
Harden (WAVES Nat’l) – Reported her group met and also discussed the control of the Home and she asked them to contact their representatives in their area. WAVES had a complete week of “Salute to Hospitalized Veterans”.  The Philly Fanatic came down and they had a bingo for the patients in the Nursing Home.   She is also a member of the American Legion, and Monday they distributed gifts, had a great luncheon for the patients in the Nursing Home, played bingo, and that evening, showed a movie.
Webb (VVA) –Announced that the VVA has prints for sale for $30.  There is only going to be 100 prints available and 30 have been sold.

Kitson - (VFW) – Reported that the VFW Legislative Conference will be March 6-10, 2005, in Washington, DC.  The VFW National Commander and Chief will speak to Congress.  Also, the Community Service Conference will be March 7-11, 2005, when the National Voice of Democracy winner is announced.
Thompson (MCL) – Reported that he is pushing veterans to contact their Senate and House representatives about control of the Veterans Home in his newsletter.  

Morris (American Legion) – Reported that the American Legion National Commander will be visiting next week and his schedule will be very busy.  There will be a banquet for him on Friday night. The American Legion has made another donation to the National Emergency Fund to support veterans.  Also, he announced at their organizational meeting that everyone should contact their elected officials about the Veterans Home.
Carroll (MOPH) - Reported that donations to the Veterans Home Fund were made by MOPH; Unit 1787 Ladies Auxiliary, President Carol Jones, in the amount of $400; Chapter 1787, Commander John Jones in the amount of $4,600 ($3,500 is from the Ladies Auxiliary, Hazel Meegan, Unit 1787 in memory of deceased member, Albert Wilkins); Chapter 9377, Commander Rich Magner in the amount of $2,000; Chapter 1999, Commander Stanley Slusark & Adjutant Mike Lovett, in the amount of $500. The Senior Vice-Commander, Junior Vice-Commander, and Commissioner Carroll plan to attend the National Commander’s Testimony to the Joint Veterans Affairs Committee in Washington on Thursday, March 10, 2005.  MOPH, Department of Delaware, participated in the visitation and distribution of gifts at the VA on Wednesday evening.  Commissioner Phillips is at the VA Hospital and would enjoy having visitors.
Magner (AMVETS) – AMVETS Post 100 donated a check in the amount of $2,000 to the Veterans Home Fund. The next AMVETS Department of Delaware DEC meeting will be held at the Commission on March 5, 2005, 10:00 AM. AMVETS will participate at the VA Patient Carnival on May 7, 2005.
Ennis (KWVA) – A $25,000 donation to the Veterans Home Fund from Levy Court has been approved and will be made by the March 1st deadline. KWVA has made arrangements with Commissioner Newstadt to conduct the Flag Day Ceremony at the Sussex County Cemetery, in conjunction with the JWV this year.
DAS VETERANS HOME UPDATE

Mr. Holloway reported that the scoring of the proposals has been completed and the selection process will be completed on Thursday with interviews. The Steering Committee will convene immediately after, and by Thursday afternoon, the Committee will know who they will be negotiating the cost with. The week after there will be negotiations with the successful interviewee and from there, a contract should be done. In reference to funding, the Department of Transportation has found another $1,000,000 to put into the fund, which will be matched by the federal government on a 2/3:1/3 basis.  There is the trust fund money and some additional organizations that have found money to contribute. Everything is moving along smoothly, groundbreaking is still planned for the month of June, and they are waiting to get started with the design-build portion. Vice-Chairman Thompson questions how far a field the construction company can change things and wants to know if the construction company is bound to what the State has already agreed to with Holloway. Mr. Holloway discusses the stipulations that have been imposed, some of the changes that may be brought about, and states that all changes must follow the same approval process that have been followed to date. He assures that Holloway will be at the table for all future negotiations. Mr. Carroll reported that there is roughly $140,000 in the Veterans Home Fund, which does not include the $9,500 donated today or the $1,000,000 that will come from the Department of Transportation. 
NEW BUSINESS

None

UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Commissioner Harden read a letter from the VA Employees Association at the Medical Center requesting donations to assist in the medical treatment of a disabled VA employee’s service animal.

DATE OF NEXT MEETING:  

MARCH 22, 2005 (11:00 AM)

LOCATION:



Robbins Bldg, 802 Silver Lake Blvd, Suite 100






Dover, DE

ADJOURNED
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